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Minutes of the Annual Parish Council of Melksham Without Parish Council held at 

Melksham Town Hall, market Place on Monday, 24
th

 March 2014 at 7.00pm. 

 

Present: Parish Council: Cllr. Richard Wood (Chairman), Cllr. John Glover (Vice-Chairman), 

Cllrs. Alan Baines, Pat Nicol, Mike Mills, Steve Petty, Paul Carter, Gregory Coombes and Rolf 

Brindle. 

Other Community members: Inspector Matthew Armstrong (Wiltshire Police), Graham Ellis 

(Chamber of Commerce), Bob Brownrigg (Whitley Reading Rooms), Cllr. Roy While (Wiltshire 

Councillor), Alison Sullivan (Wiltshire Council), Phil McMullen (Melksham Area Community 

Partnership), Bruce Sanders (Melksham Town Council), Miriam Zaccarelli (Deputy Clerk, 

Melksham Town Council), John Hamley (Melksham Railway Development Group & Whitley 

Players), and 5 residents. 

 

Apologies: Cllr. Adam Nardell, Terry Chivers  

Peter Davies – Shaw Village Hall Committee 

Maureen Hibbott – Shaw & Whitley Flood Group 

Steve Clark – Headteacher, Melksham Oak Community School 

 

1. Welcome: The Chairman, Cllr. Wood warmly welcomed everyone to the meeting. 

 

2. Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting 2013: The minutes of the last Annual Parish Meeting held 

on Monday, 18
th

 March, 2013, were confirmed and signed by the Chairman as a true record. 

 

Matters Arising: Cllr. Carter asked for an update on the Herman Miller development. The Clerk  

replied that she had been told that it could be May when construction commenced, however the 

Council were still awaiting receipt of the works licence before work could commence on the 

Bowerhill Sports Field. 

 

Cllr. Chivers joined the meeting. 

 

3. Chair’s Report: The Chairman gave his report of the work of the Council during 2013/14 (See 

Appendix 1.). 

 

4. Reports from Wiltshire Councillors: 
a) Wiltshire Councillor Roy While: Cllr. While gave a report of the work he had carried out 

during 2013/14 as a Wiltshire Councillor (See Appendix 2.). 

b) Wiltshire Councillor Terry Chivers:  Cllr. Chivers gave a written report of the work he had 

carried out during 2013/14 as a Wiltshire Councillor (See Appendix 3.). 

Cllr. Coombes asked whether funding generated from the redevelopment of the former George 

Ward School site would be available to extend local schools rather than relying on portacabins as 

temporary classrooms. Cllr. Chivers replied that s106 contributions would be available to extend 

both Melksham Oak and Shaw School. 

 

5. Written Reports from Community Organisations in the Parish: 

a) (i) Melksham Police: Inspector Matthew Armstrong gave a written report but also highlighted 

some points of interest. Of note was that Melksham Neighbourhood Policing Teams had a 

new sergeant, James Williams. (See Appendix 4.). 



 2 

(ii) Community Safety Group & Neighbourhood Police Tasking Group: A written report 

was received (See Appendix 5.).  

b) (i)Melksham Hospital: It was noted that people had been very generous with donations in 

their wills to Melksham Hospital. This had enabled equipment to be purchased that the Health 

service do not provide. It was reported that Melksham Hospital was re-inventing itself and 

now had dedicated Children’s services. The drop in X-ray service was up and running. 

(ii) Friends of Melksham Hospital: A written report was received (See Appendix 6.).  

(iii) Melksham Health Working Group: A written report was received (See Appendix7.). 

c) Village Hall Committee Reports:  
(i) Bowerhill Village Hall Trust: A written report was received (See Appendix 8.). 

(ii) Shaw Village Hall & Playing Field: A written report was received (See Appendix 9.). 

(iii) Shaw & Whitley Reading Rooms: A written report was received (See Appendix 10.). 

(iv) Berryfield Village Hall: A written report was received (See Appendix 11.). 

(v) Beanacre Church Hall: No report was received on behalf of Beanacre Church Hall. 

d) (i) Melksham Area Board, Campus & SCOB: Cllr. While reported that Area Boards were 

being reviewed and that in the future they will play a more pivotal role in the community. He 

stated that grant take up needs to be encouraged, especially smaller grants of up to £500.  

Alison Sullivan reported that sadly next year’s grants would be limited to capital bids. She 

stated that there is now a blog site “Melksham, Our Community Matters”, where people can 

go on line to make their views and comments known, giving people the opportunity to get 

involved without attending meetings – visit Melksham.ourcommunitymatters.org.uk. 

  (ii) The Chamber of Commerce: A written report was received (See Appendix 12.). 

(iii) Wilts Association of Local Councils (WALC): Cllr Coombes reported that WALC met 

four times a year. The AGM is held in Devizes and they support Parish and Town Councils 

with legal advice, training for new councillors and support for Clerks. 

e) Melksham Community Area Partnership & Action Groups: Phil McMullen gave a brief 

overview of his written report (See Appendix 13.) 

(i) Berryfield: Berryfield and Semington Road Action Group (BASRAG): A written report 

was received (See Appendix 14.). 

(ii) Bowerhill: Bowerhill Residents Action Group (BRAG): A written report was received 

(See Appendix 15.). 

f) Community Publications: 
(i) Bowerhill Villager: A written report was received (See Appendix 16.). 

(ii) Shaw & Whitley Connect: A written report was received (See Appendix 17.). 

 

 

6. a) Bowerhill Diamond Jubilee Sports Field: The Clerk thanked the Financial Officer for her hard 

work with all the sports bookings. She reported that trees have been planted and the field was in a 

very good condition. 

b) Youth: 

(i) AFC Melksham disabled football initiative: Mike Rogers, Chairman of Melksham Football 

Club reported on the success of the disabled football team and that the previous Saturday this 

initiative had been recognised by the FA with a visit from Sir Geoff Hurst. A written report was 

received (See Appendix 18.). 

ii)  Pavilion Club Report: Cllr Mills reported that the Pavilion Youth Club had now been closed 

for a year due to falling membership. A written report was received (See Appendix 19.). 

iii) Shaw C of E Primary School: A written report had been received (See Appendix 20.). 

iv) Melksham Oak Community School: A written report had been received (See Appendix 21.). 
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v) Youth Action Group: Cllr Petty reported that he had attended one meeting, but that adults 

although welcome at public meetings were not overly encouraged to attend as the group did not 

want more adults than youths attending their meetings.  

vi) Forest & Sandridge School: It was hoped that building works for the new school would 

commence in May in order that much of the messy groundworks would be completed in the 

summer months. Legal agreements were waiting to be signed off on the old Forest and Sandridge 

School and it was hoped that the new school would be open early next year. A mobile classroom 

was to be erected on the current school site to accommodate this year’s intake of children. 

 

7. Transport: 

a) Community Area Transport Group (CATG): Cllr Baines outlined the role of CATG and 

gave an update of issues that have recently been discussed at their meetings. A written report 

had been received (See Appendix 22.). 

b) Melksham Rail Development Group (MRDG): Graham Ellis thanked Melksham Without 

Parish Council for their support. He reported that there were now 8 trains each way per day; 

the target was for 45,000 journeys, this is now nearer 60,000 and could be up to as many as 

90,000. In the summer holidays travellers should be able to get a train directly to Weymouth 

from Melksham. Additionally twice a day at commuter times there was a free bus between 

Bowerhill and the Train Station. The original objective was to “Regain & Retain”; now that 

Melksham Train Station has been regained the hard work is to retain it. Cllr Glover wished to 

give his support and encourage the use of the Station, adding that ticket prices were more 

reasonable than perceived if booked in advance, stating that he recently paid £19 for a return 

ticket to London. 

 

8. Other Community Reports: 

a) Whitley Players: A written report had been received (See Appendix 23.). 

b) Rachel Fowler Centre: A written report had been received (See Appendix 24.). 

c) Melksham Almshouses Public and Eleemosynary Charity: A written report had been 

received (See Appendix 25.). 

 

9. Matters Arising from Community Reports: Shaw & Whitley Flood Committee: Maureen Hibbott 

gave a brief outline about why the committee had come into existence after the floods in February 

2013. A written report had been received (See Appendix 26.). Cllr. Baines reported that he had 

attended the “operational Flood Working Group North” committee meeting and that it had been 

resolved that Danny Everett (Wiltshire Council Principle Drainage Engineer) and his team would 

clear the drains. This had now been completed and the drainage channels were now working. The 

area to now concentrate on was Lower Woodrow. So far there had been no re-occurance of the 

problem. Bob Brownrigg stated that as a resident of Whitley he was encouraged by the time and 

effort put into the work carried out in Middle Lane to try to prevent future flooding. The Clerk 

reported that the Parish Council were working on a flood plan. 

 

10. Comment & Question Time: 

A resident from Kittyhawk Close, Bowerhill wished to voice his concerns about the proposed Multi 

Use Games Area (MUGA) in Hornchurch Road and to discuss the residents’ views on using the 

land for a MUGA rather than an open space. He stated that he was concerned about a rise in anti-

social behaviour and didn’t want to have address such issues with teenagers. Additionally he felt 

that a MUGA would increase the amount of scooters, cars and congregation of youths in the area 

and that any swearing would be heard by homeowners and young children using the infants play 
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area. He stated that he felt there were better areas to site the MUGA and that when developers built 

the houses there this area was designed to be just open space. The Chairman thanked him for his 

views but reported that there would be no lighting for the MUGA so it should not attract lots of 

youngsters late at night. He suggested that the resident attend the next parish Council Planning 

Committee meeting when this will be discussed at greater length. Another resident responded that 

there was street lighting in that area and that they perceived this would result in an increase in anti-

social behaviour. The Chairman replied that the local police were in favour of the MUGA, 

however, residents’ comments and opinions were important to the Parish Council and that they 

were welcome to give their views during public participation at the meeting to be held on 7
th

 April, 

7.00pm at Crown Chambers. 

Another Bowerhill resident queried the lack of dog bins around the Hornchurch open space area, 

stating that there were 4 ordinary bins in close proximity to each other. The Clerk responded that 

Wiltshire council’s policy was now that “any bin will do” and that dog waste can be put into any 

bin. 

   

 

 

Meeting closed at 8.32pm 

 

 

       

 

 

 

 

 

 

         Chairman, 16
th

 March, 2015 
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